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COUNCIL news
The Council welcomed Amanda Jobling, the new Parish Council Clerk, to her first Council 
meeting last month and the transition between her taking over the post from Brendan 
Gibbs has gone extremely smoothly.   Amanda has started to review some of the Council’s 
procedures to see if improvements and efficiencies can be made. 

Reassuring news for Hamble and Hound is that the High Court has refused a Judicial 
Review of the Secretary of State’s decision to refuse Hallam Land Management’s 
application for a development next to Hamble Station.  The judge also awarded costs to 
the authorities for preparing for this Judicial Review.

Provisional plans for a Dementia Care Home at Mursell Way, adjacent to the Blackthorn 
Health Centre, have been presented to the Parish Council by a Director of the company 
making the proposal.  The company said it only built for charities and not for profits 
organisations and had held consultations with people in the local area, including the 
Health Centre.  It anticipated putting in a formal planning application within the next 
month.  The main consideration is its location within the local gap.

Another representation to the Council has been made by Richard Beach from the Beach 
Hut Cafe on the Foreshore.  The cafe wish to apply for a ‘table licence’ so that customers 
can have an alcoholic drink with their meal.  The terms of the cafe’s lease prohibits the 
selling of alcohol and it approached the Council to see if it was amenable to varying the 
lease.  The cafe would not remain open beyond 8pm as it did not wish to impinge on other 
businesses in the village.

Unfortunately Hamble is still suffering, similar to other communities, from fly tipping that 
costs the public authorities a substantial amount to remove.  A large quantity of tyres 
were dumped and a car was burnt out on Westfield Common.  As will be seen elsewhere 
in the magazine, BP have had to temporarily close the car park adjacent to the Copse, 
that it allows the public to use, due to similar incidents.

Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council
Memorial Hall, High Street, Hamble-le-Rice, Southampton SO31 4JE

Telephone: 023 8045 3422
Email: clerk@hamblepc.org.uk   Office open weekdays 9am to 12.30pm

The views represented in contributions submitted are not necessarily those of the Parish Council’s or 
the editor. The editor and Parish Council accept no responsibility for goods or services advertised.

THE DEADLINE FOR APRIL 2017 MAGAZINE  
IS 16th MARCH 2017

which will be delivered from 1st April 2017

Please email your article to vmag@hamblepc.org.uk
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DECORATING

HAMBLE - ESTABLISHED FOR 20 YEARS

     Interior and Exterior

     Free Estimates

     Fully Insured

     No job too small

Tel: 023 8045 3196
Mob: 07517 976 198
Email:  philbolwell@gmail.com
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CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS
Hamble based Chartered Accountants 
offer a friendly and professional 
service to local businesses

We provide a range of accounting and tax 
services to companies, partnerships, sole 
trades and individuals at fixed fees.  For more 
information about what we can offer you and 
your business please contact us for a free 
initial consultation

VISIT US AT:    www.accountably.co.uk
CALL US:         023 8045 3907
EMAIL US:       enquries@accountably.co.uk

Jaine Best FCA, and the team at 
Accountably Ltd look forward to  
meeting you

Accountably Ltd, Chartered Accountants
Unit 12, Compass Point, Ensign Way, Hamble, 
Southampton SO31 4RF

Gas Servicing & Central Heating
Boilers – Installation & Servicing
Solar – Installation & Servicing

Domestic & Commercial

T: 01489 691999
M: 07887 757979
E: the.plumber@ntlworld.com

G.Grogan

Plumbing & 
Heating Ltd

THERAPEUTIC MASSAGE
OSTEOPATHY

SPORTS MASSAGE
Assessments & Treatments Available For :
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The new storage building to centralise the Council groundstaff’s equipment is 
under construction at the College Playing Fields and hopefully when you read this 
it will be completed.  After this the equipment stored in the end of life storage units 
around the Council’s estate will be moved to this new facility and the old units 
removed. Again unfortunately, some vandals damaged the surface of the concrete 
base before it set.

Many of Hamble older residents have been involved and benefited from ESPOPH (Eastleigh 
Southern Parishes Older People’s Forum) over the last 20 years.  Last November it held 
its final meeting, but before this organisation ceased its activities it produced its seventh 
report entitled ‘ Alarming Conclusions - Older people and emergencies’.   

The Parish Council has set up a Christmas lighting and decoration group to review current 
arrangements and to seek to make improvements.  The group will be starting shortly as 
decisions such as applying for consents have to be done early and it will be co-opting 
interested parishioners to contribute their ideas.  Other groups and organisations maybe 
approached to contribute to this year’s festivities.

The Council has been informed that the County Council will be undertaking footway 
works in the Lower High Street, outside The Royal Southern Yacht Club, at the 
beginning of this month.  Also the Borough Council will be replacing the large glass 
recycling bin at Mount Pleasant Recreation Ground with dedicated glass Eurobins to 
improve this service.

St Edwards Art Group
This is the 9th Art Show of the St Edwards 
Art Group who meet every Thursday 
afternoon at the church hall. This show 
gives them the opportunity to display 
their excellent art work to everyone while 
at the same time helping to raise some 
money for a worthwhile cause. This year 
they are supporting the St Edward’s bells 
restoration fund. The exhibition will be 
held on Saturday 11 March, 10.00 to 
16.00 hrs at St Edwards Church hall, Grange
Road, Netley.  Admission is free and refreshments of home made cake with tea and 
coffee will be available.
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Free training all about ponds. 
Are you interested in ponds and want to learn more about them? Want to do 

some wildlife surveying, or find out the best way to manage your local pond? 

Join one of our training courses - click on the links below or contact us for more 

details:  

Amphibian ID and Surveying: Saturday 1st April 5pm-9pm at Lakeside Country 

Park, Eastleigh.  

Pond and Stream Dipping for Adults: Saturday 20th May 10am-3pm Winnal 

Moors Nature Reserve, Winchester 

Pond Assessment and Management: Saturday 17th June 10am-4pm Lakeside 

Country Park, Eastleigh.  

These courses are being provided free of charge through the Reviving 

Hampshire's Community Ponds Project, supported through a grant from the 

Heritage Lottery Fund.  We're asking all participants, along with anyone else 

who'd like to get involved, to complete a very quick and simple survey of a pond 

near you to contribute to the project's online pond map - contact us for full 

details.  
our mailing address is:  

The Conservation Volunteers 

Reading International Solidarity Centre 

35-39 London Street 

Reading, Berkshire RG1 4PS  

United Kingdom  
 

 

  

 

 

 

Hamble Local History Society
At its last meeting the Society’s Chairman, Ian Underdown, gave an illustrated talk 
about a business that has been on Hamble Foreshore since the 1930s, now known as 
the Beach Hut Cafe, but formerly Blue Star Boats and Cafe.  

The business was started when Alf Dornom, a chauffeur/skipper for prominent local 
families, obtained a boatman’s licence in 1932, when his last employer sold her boat.  
He was a Cruising Association Boatman, who hired out dinghies, looked after other 
people’s boats and did mooring work.  Alf caused a Public Meeting to be called as he 
let the Foreshore from Winchester College and parishioners feared the loss of their 
foreshore rights and its character.  

This resulted in the Parish Council leasing and subsequently purchasing the Foreshore.  
From that time owners of the business had to obtain permission and a licence from the 
Parish Council to operate from the Foreshore.

When Alf retired, Peter Davies bought the business and was helped by Ernie Stagg, 
Hamble’s postman.  Ernie started river trips and when Peter left he continued the 
business which he called Blue Star Boats.  Ernie operated river trips on a more regular 
basis in 12 seat launches to see the big ocean liners and when there were none he ran 
trips around TS Mercury.  He also hired out dinghies and was greatly helped by local lads.  

At the end of the 1950’s the business was getting too big to operate by himself, even 
with help by the youngsters, so he decided to sell to the Borrett family.  The Borrett 
family greatly improved the business by purchasing a larger trip boat that could carry 
56 passengers, so the trips could be extended to either Bursledon Bridge or Hamble 
Point Buoy.  They also ran trips to see the ocean liners and for other special events.

Bob and Mary Borrett could not have operated the business without the help of their 
4 children.  Being a seasonal business Bob and Mary had to undertake other work, 
particularly during the winter months.  At the beginning of the 1970s they asked if they 
could sell tea and ices from their foreshore hut, but withdrew the request because of 
objections from other local businesses.

Subsequently Blue Star Boats was sold to Roger Downer and a partner and they were 
given permission to erect a wooden kiosk to sell refreshments.  This was allowed to 
support the river trips and boat business during bad weather. Renting out moorings 
also subsidised it during the winter.

The business passed through a number of other owners until Cliff Hall bought it at 
the beginning of the 1990s.  He made a significant investment in it, making huge 
improvements, particularly with the river trips.  The most significant was the construction 
of a brick kiosk.  All previous Councils had only allowed temporary buildings on the 
Foreshore, due to it being purchased as ‘Public Open Space’.  It was agreed he could 
have a 25 year lease in order to write off the capital costs and at the end of that time 
the kiosk would revert to the Council.

5
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Contemporary Indian Cuisine
4-7 High Street, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JE

Tel: 023 8045 2285
Tel: 023 8045 4477

Opening Hours:

7 days a week - 5:30 to midnight
All major credit cards welcome

Free Car Parking

www.cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk
reservations@cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk 

VISIT OUR FACEBOOK PAGE
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 S. LINTON 
 D E C O R A T I N G 

 
Over 20 years experience 

No obligation quotes and advice given 
Good knowledge of the best methods and materials 

Work carried out in a clean a tidy manner 
Reliability assured 

Fully insured 
 

02380 230 588 
stuartlinton75@gmail.com 

 

 

An experience to experience
Offering

Call Sonia – 07727 461008 or visit the web site – www.hamble-spa.co.uk
 22 Deanfield Close, Amy Gardens, Hamble, SO31 4JJ  

Full range of Espa Face, Body treatments & Body wraps
Various Massage techniques, including Hot stones

Luxury Manicure - Pedicure - Shellac
Airbase makeup – a flawless finish for that special day- 

Wedding/Proms etc.

Lycon Wax – the best wax for a comfortable waxing experience
Espa box set gift collections…affordable luxury gifts for

Him & Her.
~ Hamble Spa Room ‘ready & wrapped’ gift vouchers

available now. 
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At the beginning of the millennium Clive and Angie Fish took over the business, 
continuing the river trips, including a River Bus service, but no longer operating 
a river taxi service.  By this time hiring out boats had ceased.  A few years later 
they had outgrown the kiosk’s facilities and wished to offer undercover facilities 
for inclement weather, plus provide a food service throughout the year.  After much 
negotiation they agreed a 100 year lease and planning permission for a cafe/kiosk, 
which opened in 2010.  

In 2014, Richard Beach bought the cafe/kiosk to be managed by his brother Philip, but 
not the boat business. At the beginning of 2016 it was renamed the Beach Hut Cafe 
and this will be a new chapter in the history of this Foreshore business.

There was a much larger attendance than expected for this special local interest 
topic and not a seat to spare.  Feedback at the end was that it was a most 
worthwhile and stimulating compilation of a significant village business’ history. 
Previous owners, their relatives and friends attended and thoroughly enjoyed it.  So 
much so, they shared their memories at the end of the meeting and it was difficult 
to get them to leave.

Rev Charles Henville – local philanthropist
Rev Charles Henville and his Educational Foundation

Charles Brune Henville was born in 1781 and educated at Winchester College.  He went 
on to New College in Oxford and then returned to be a fellow (governor) of Winchester 
College from 1814 to his death.

He became Vicar of Portsmouth in 1814 and later Portsea.  Rev Henville was a wealthy 
man and being without a family he spent his wealth freely for the benefit of the parishes 
in which he served.

In 1838 he became the Vicar of Hamble and Hound and lived in Hamble Rectory.  He 
was  responsible for setting up Hamble’s first School in 1840 and for raising the funds 
for its construction. He arranged for the land on which it was built to be gifted from 
Winchester College.  As it was a Church School, he as Vicar was the sole manager of 
the school. 

He leased 3 tenements on the north side of the High Street and in 1842 he pulled 
them down and erected in their place two dwelling houses of much greater value.  
Winchester College agreed to purchase one of the houses for £600 which was to be a 
new house for Manor Farm.  The other newly erected house, that was named ‘Henville 
House’, was occupied by Rev Philip Thresher.
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Rev Charles Henville built the house to be rented out and use its income to support the 
new school.  He then set up the Henville Educational Foundation charity.

The earliest surviving Foundation document states the Trustees may apply a yearly 
sum not exceeding half its net income towards the cost of maintaining and improving 
Hamble Church of England School.  Also use the income to assist boys and girls 
resident in the Parish of Hamble to attend schools, institutions and classes other than 
that provided by elementary education.  To promote the education of the boys and girls 
of the poorer classes in the Parish.

Charles Henville married a widow from Emsworth, Margaret Lind, in 1844.  He was 
interested in local events such as cricket and horticultural societies and supported 
them financially.  

As an example in 1847 he supported the Cottagers Fete which was held at Hamble 
School.  It was reported that there were an immense number of prizes in money, 
for produce from cottage gardens, which were competed for by the labourers.  The 
resident nobility and gentry visited and after the show over 60 labourers and their 
wives sat down to a substantial dinner, accompanied by some good ale, at the cost of 
Rev Charles Henville. 

In 1849 the Rev Charles Henville died, but his Henville Educational Foundation charity 
funded by the rent from ‘Henville House’ continued.   

In 1985 ‘Henville House’ was sold, as more money was needed to maintain the house.  
The cost of maintenance had resulted in little income to fund the Henville Educational 
Foundation.  The proceeds of the house sale were invested to provide income, so that 
the Henville Educational Foundation can continue to provide grants today. 

Any person under the age of 25 who lives in Hamble, may apply to the Foundation 
for financial assistance for their education, provided that it is not already available 
through public funds. Groups or organisations can also apply for grants for those 
under 25 years of age living within the boundaries of the parish. 

The Trustees meet 4 times a year (March, June, September & December) to consider 
all applications on an individual basis.  Further details and application forms may be 
obtained from the Clerk to the Trustees, Wendy Mason, Tel. 8045 2720.  Everything 
is completely confidential. 								      
									                    IMU
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Message from the Clerk

I now have a couple of weeks under my belt as the new Clerk for Hamble-le-Rice.  I’ve 
been very fortunate to receive a warm welcome from many of the people I’ve met and 
the team have been really supportive in helping me to settle in.

I have taken the opportunity this month to seek out some new contributors to the 
magazine and hope to continue this in the future alongside our valued regular 
contributors.  As well as being a beautiful place to live and work Hamble is home to 
some very remarkable people and organisations and I would like to show case them 
and their achievements over the coming months. So if you have a unique story or know 
someone who has, please get in touch.  Watch this space.

Sadly we have over the last few months seen an increase in fly tipping and dumping 
around the Parish.  Today we have had to remove 74 tyres from Westfield Common.  
Our aim is to ensure that dumped items are removed quickly to prevent harm and 
to avoid further incidents. It is, however, very expensive and it’s a real shame to see 
money that could be spent on parish priorities going on these types of activities.  We 
will be looking at options to make tipping more difficult on our land but I would ask 
people to be vigilant and to call us if they see anything suspicious.  Sadly in a similar 
vein BP Oil UK Ltd  have told us that they will be closing their Copse Lane car park for 
the foreseeable future as they too are having problems with fly tipping. Please contact 
BP on 023 8045 6028 if you have any questions about it.

On a much more positive note the Council have been approached by the Tyro and 
District Football League and Hampshire FA about providing pitches to enable an under 
11’s team to form.  Currently there are a number of teams around the city but none 
from the Bursledon, Hound or Hamble area.  We are looking at options for College 
Playing Field and hope that we will be able to support a new youth team next season.  
We hope it will provide opportunities for local children to get involved in sport and to 
improve fitness and well-being.

Lastly people walking past the former Barclays Bank building will notice a poster from 
Eastleigh Borough Council.  It confirms that they have purchased the building and 
are looking to provide a new community facility for Hamble including the provision 
of a library.  The Council have welcomed the news and have asked that there is early 
consultation with the parish council and the community about proposals.  It is an 
exciting opportunity to create a new facility in the heart of the village.  

Eastleigh Borough Council have also confirmed that they are in the process of looking 
at the consultation comments regarding Coronation Parade and we hope to see how 
these will be incorporated into the final scheme.

Amanda Jobling
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  Hamble £218,500                     Hamble £239,950                    Hamble £249,950 

   Hamble £345,000                   Hamble OIEO £369,950             Hamble £450,000 

     Hamble £400,000                                                           Hamble  £899,950 
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New Vicky Park Youth Group
The Royal Victoria Country Park is starting an exciting new youth group for young people 
aged 12-16 years.  The group will work together to create a new app based trail to uncover 
the history of the park as well as plan their own public event.  

New members can expect to have lots of fun while also gaining some skills in managing their own 
projects.  The group meets monthly and the next meeting is Thursday 16 March, 4.30 – 6.00pm.

The Heritage Lottery Fund and Hampshire County Council have funded a £3,191 million grant 
to conserve the Chapel and uncover its hidden stories. We hope to open in early summer 2018 
and visitors will be able to visit a new exhibition and take tours to the top of the chapel tower. 
The grounds will have artistic interpretation and information boards that will demonstrate the 
size, length and importance of the hospital in both local and national history.

To get involved and make a difference to your park contact
Joanne.basham@hants.gov.uk  and help us bring alive local heritage and history.

Cost: Free
Venue: The Acorns Education Room, Royal Victoria Country Park
Telephone: 02392 244064
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 - Garden Maintenance  
 - Regular Mowing 
 - One Off Mowing 
 - Tree Surgery 
 - Hedge Cutting 
 - Fencing 
 - Landscaping 
 - Design Service 

 
 
  
 
 

Tel : 07787594682 
Email : robwoodh01@msn.com 

www.solentgardenservices.co.uk 

Based in Hamble since 1973 

Telephone: 8045 2213

•	 LIVE MUSIC
•	 BINGO - Wednesdays, 

Sundays
•	 Small/Large Function 

Room Available

•	 Catering can be arranged
•	 showing all your favourite 

games on Sky Sports
•	 Free WiFi

A Hamble based Company
specialising in cleaning
carpets and upholstery

Badger Cleaning Services

Please phone for a quote.
023 8178 7229 / 07780 652933

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning
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FAREWELL TO EASTLEIGH SOUTHERN PARISHES 
OLDER PEOPLE’S FORUM (ESPOPF)
On November 15 2016, ESPOPF members met for the last time to celebrate 20 years of 
lobbying and campaigning for older people in Eastleigh’s Southern Parishes and beyond.

The occasion was the launch of a report of ESPOPF’s seventh and final piece of research into 
problems faced by older people, “Alarming Conclusions - older people and emergencies”.  
The research concluded that, since older people could confidently expect to find themselves 
in emergency situations, it was essential that they develop strategies to prevent them or, at 
the very least, to cope with them. Examples of some strategies were included.

Two friends of the Forum had been invited to speak:  Debbie Beale, former Engagement 
and Inclusion Officer of Help the Aged and Age UK, and Leela Damodaran, Professor of 
Participation and Digital Inclusion at Loughborough University.  Both paid tribute to the amazing 
achievements of the Forum in raising awareness of the contribution older people could make 
to the development of national and international policy when their voices were heard.  

Both speakers emphasised the urgent need of national and local government to work with 
older people, promote age-friendly communities with more digital inclusion, and responsive 
emergency services. They approved the research report’s endorsement of the vital contribution 
mobile phones could make in emergencies if older people were encouraged to use them.

After a finger-buffet lunch, members reminisced about their memories and experiences of 
ESPOPF, sampled birthday cake and bubbly and presented an award to Diane Andrewes, 
in recognition of 20 years of dedicated service as Hon. Secretary. Other long-serving 
members, Betty Lawrence (Hon. Treasurer) and David Andrewes (research and all-round 
support) were thanked for their outstanding contributions and  Chair, Bernard Brombley, 
expressed thanks to all members for their involvement. 

ESPOPF’s website www.espopf.org contains archived copies of research, newsletters and 
annual reports and will remain for several years.  It is hoped that a brief history of ESPOPF 
will be produced and published on the website during 2017.
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IC IC IMPERIAL CARS
Executive Transfer Service

@chauffeurguys

Imperial Cars Southampton Ltd provide a 
first class transfer service for all occasions.
With Cars based in SO31 we are able to offer a 
£10 discount in the following areas; Hamble, 
Netley, Bursledon, Swanwick & Warsash

Our Services Include:
    VIP Chauffeur Service
    Corporate & Sporting Events
    Airport Transfers 
    Cruise Ship Transfers
    Wedding Day Chauffeurs
    Special Occasions

Please call for a quote and you maybe surprised 
at how cost effective our rates are and 
often not much more than a taxi!

www.imperialcars.net

0800 2118 138 079 7618 4991

£10.00 off with this ad

BASED LOCALLY IN HAMBLE
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Prepared by us 
Presented by you 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

T:   023 8045 5418 
M: 07980 261648 
E:   morven@bespoke-dining.com 
W:  www.bespoke-dining.com 

For all your local catering requirements including 
Dinner Parties, Afternoon Teas, Office Lunches,
 

Christenings & Funerals  
 

F.C. Hughes
Funeral Directors

46 St. Johns Road, Hedge End S030 4AG
Tel: 01489 782404

• Our staff are at your service 24 hours a day
• Memorial advice and products available

• Funeral Plans Available
• Members of The National Association of Funeral Directors

www.dignityfunerals.co.uk
Part of Dignity plc.
A British Company

 

 www.mixedleafcatering.co.uk 

mixedleafcatering@gmail.com 

Let us cater for your next event.  

For something truly unique hire our vintage 

tram style trailer Tilly.  

Enquire today! 

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

FAST   RELIABLE   PROFESSIONAL

INTERLOCK
LOCKSMITHSLTD

ANY & ALL LOCK TYPES OPENED

LOCKS REPAIRED OR REPLACED

uPVC LOCK SPECIALIST

HIGHLY EXPERIENCED

NO CALL OUT FEE

FRIENDLY & LOCAL

02381 661013 
07887 512 272

www.interlocklocksmiths.com
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BLACKTHORN HEALTH CENTRE 

 
THIS PRACTICE OFFERS EXTENDED OPENING HOURS FOR THE CONVENIENCE OF 
OUR PATIENTS: 
 

Every Monday 18.30 to 20.00 GP and Nurse 
Every Tuesday 07.30 to 08.00 GP 
Alternate Tuesdays 07.30 to 08.00 Health Care Assistant 
Every Friday 07.30 to 08.00 GP 
Alternate Fridays 07.30 to 08.00 Health Care Assistant 
Alternate Saturdays 08.00 to 10.00 GP 

 
These are for routine pre-booked appointments only. 
 
 

HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS
For those tiring of scrub clearance we are nearing the end of our autumn and winter 
programme which has been remarkably successful.  Those using the Common during the 
summer will have seen the way that scrub, notably Silver Birch, springs up everywhere and 
were it not for human intervention would turn the Common into a forest in a handful of years.  
We avoid scrub clearance in the spring and summer so as not to disturb nesting birds and 
grazing cattle so the winter months are a window for clearance that we must use effectively.

Eastleigh Borough Council provide the strategy and specialist expertise and we provide 
the muscle and there is no substitute for numbers.  Local firms have an excellent record 
of providing motivated people who enable us to achieve so much more and we really 
appreciate their help.

Beach Clean Mondays are 6th and 20th March starting at Hamble Point Car Park at 10am.

The conservation task for March is:

SCRUB CLEARANCE - THURSDAY 16th MARCH 2017

Meet 10am  School Lane Car Park
Please wear clothing suitable for the weather on the day
We provide all equipment
To book your place for this event please contact:

Philip
Phone – 07810453138
Email – hambleconserve@btinternet.com

For more information about what we do please take a look at our web-site
hamble-conservation.co.uk

Hamble Conservation Volunteers
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HOUND BASICS FOOD BANK
We are grateful to all those from the Hamble community who have supported Hound Basics 
Food Bank. It is through the generosity of our supporters that in 2016 we were able to help 
27% more people than in 2015. A total of 233 individuals were provided with a week of 
food. Due to the increased need at times our food stocks ran low and so we were grateful 
for increased support at the end of last year. We expect this need will continue in 2017. We 
are open every Tuesday from 11am to 2pm at Netley Central Sports & Social Club.

Hound Basics supports those in short term crisis need from the Hamble/Netley/
Bursledon peninsula who have been referred to us by school and surgery health visitors, 
social services, community police, community centres and churches.

We welcome all contributions. Our current priority needs are:

In addition to the Food Bank we are able to help people who need guidance on local 
services or internet access for benefits, etc. We also run a Job Club helping the unemployed 
to get back into work and offer a personal money management course. 

Thank you again for your support.

Hound Basics is sponsored by Netley Christian Fellowship and supported  throughout the 
community it serves. For further information please call Mike on 02380404290.

We are grateful to all those from the Hamble community who have supported Hound Basics 
Food Bank. It is through the generosity of our supporters that in 2016 we were able to help 27% 
more people than in 2015. A total of 233 individuals were provided with a week of food. Due to 
the increased need at times our food stocks ran low and so we were grateful for increased 
support at the end of last year. We expect this need will continue in 2017. We are open every 
Tuesday from 11am to 2pm at Netley Central Sports & Social Club. 
 
Hound Basics supports those in short term crisis need from the Hamble/Netley/Bursledon 
peninsula who have been referred to us by school and surgery health visitors, social services, 
community police, community centres and churches. 
 
We welcome all contributions. Our current priority needs are: 
 
Meat meals (tinned) Tinned fruit Tinned spaghetti Jam & peanut butter 
Cold meat (tinned) Desserts (angel delight, 

sponges, etc) 
Tinned vegetables Shampoo 

Brown & red sauce Custard Tinned potatoes Washing up liquid 
 
In addition to the Food Bank we are able to help people who need guidance on local services or 
internet access for benefits, etc. We also run a Job Club helping the unemployed to get back 
into work and offer a personal money management course.  
 
Thank you again for your support. 
 
Hound Basics is sponsored by Netley Christian Fellowship and supported  throughout the 
community it serves. For further information please call Mike on 02380404290. 
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Stay secure
Homes with no security measures in place are five times more likely to be burgled than 
those with simple security measures. In most burglaries, the criminals broke into the 
house or flat through the door, either by forcing the lock or kicking it in. So make sure 
your doors are strong and secure. Glass panels on doors are particularly vulnerable. If 
you have one on your door you could replace it with laminated glass, which is stronger. 
Good window locks and strong deadlocks can make a big difference. 

Taking just a few steps can make a big difference in keeping your home safe from burglary. 
Here are a few tips:
    
    *   Lock your doors and windows every time you leave the house, even when you’re 	
          just out in the garden, remembering to double-lock UPVC doors (lift handle and turn key)
     *   Hide all keys, including car keys, out of sight and away from the letterbox (remember                                                                                                                                        
         a device could be used to hook keys through the letterbox)
    *   Install a visual burglar alarm
    *   Install good outside lighting
    *   Get a trusted neighbour to keep an eye on your property
    *   Leave radios or lights in your house on a timer to make the property appear occupied
    *   Make sure the fences around your garden are in good condition
    *   Secure bikes at home by locking them to an immoveable object inside a locked 		
         shed or garage
    *   Keep ladders and tools stored away; don’t leave them outside where they could be             	
         used to break into your home
    *   Ensure side gates are locked to prevent access to the rear of the property
    *   Ensure rear fencing is in good repair
    *   Improve natural surveillance at the front of your property i.e. trim high hedges
    *   Mark your property with postcode and house number and register your property for                                                                                 	
          free with Immobilise  -  www.immobilise.com
    *   Consider joining or forming a Neighbourhood Watch scheme  -  www.ourwatch.org.uk
    *   Remove valuables from view of ground floor windows
      *   Store any high value items (i.e. jewellery, passports) in a properly secured safe or                                 	
         bank vault

Distraction burglary
If you’re not sure who is at your door, don’t open it. Check the identity of the caller by calling 
the company they are claiming to be from i.e. gas, electricity, water and police. Use the 
telephone numbers listed in your local directory or provided independently by your service 
provider - Do not use any telephone numbers provided by the caller - they may be bogus. 

PCSO 15737 Phil DAVENPORT
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Little Brook House
Residential Care Home

01489 582821
www.littlebrookhouse.co.uk

101 Brook Lane, Warsash, Southampton SO31 9FE

Gecko Projects ltd

         Resin Driveway Specialist
Give your home kerb appeal, tired tarmac or concrete drives transformed in 2 days

GOLD SERVICE, pressure wash, prime, fit edging system & lay resin of your colour choice
from £55 per square meter

PLATINUM SERVICE, excavate drive, lay compacted crushed concrete & new edgings, lay
pourous sub base & resin colour of your choosing from £75 per square meter
 
 
 

office 02380 601061
mobile 07502297779
email build@geckoprojects.co.uk

The Fairtrade in Eastleigh Borough Campaign is calling on the local community to 
put Fairtrade in their break and support Fairtrade to drive much-needed change for 
farmers in developing countries during Fairtrade Fortnight (27 Feb to 12 Mar). 

Having the perfect cuppa or a snack is an important part of our daily routine, yet 
millions of farmers who produce the treats we enjoy during our breaks are struggling 
to make a living. However hard they work to provide the products we depend on, they 
still aren’t paid what they deserve. 

Eastleigh Borough achieved Fairtrade status 2 years ago, yet the campaign continues 
because not enough people are buying it and not enough farmers are benefiting 
from it. We need everyone in the community to get behind farmers and their families 
this Fortnight.

Hamble Parish Council is a member of the Fairtrade in Eastleigh Borough Campaign. 
To find out more find on facebook at FairtradeELeigh or email
mail@fairtradeineastleighborough.org
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Gas Safe Reg No: 200943

• Domestic & Commercial

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
Established in 1974 we provide a
homely and caring atmosphere

with friendly and dedicated staff

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
6th most recommended care home

in South East England 2015
as awarded by carehome.co.uk

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

The Gables Care Home
CARE, COMFORT &
COMPANIONSHIP
Established in 1974 we provide a
homely and caring atmosphere

with friendly and dedicated staff

Full time activities & 
entertainments co-ordinator

Visit www.carehome.co.uk
to view recommendations

For more information please call 
Heather or visit us at anytime

l Residential Care
l Respite
l Day Care
l Dementia Care

   13 St. MARY’S ROAD, NETLEY ABBEY
Tel: 023 8045 2324

• Free Estimates • Fully Insured
•All work guaranteed for 12 months

• Natural Gas & LPG

0800 083 
2820 

w w w. a s k e r i c . c o . u k  

® 

Need free legal advice? 

Want services with no hidden costs? 

Prefer to know about fees upfront? 

Ask Eric! 

We’re a Fixed 
Fee Firm! 

®
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PROPERTY  MAINTENANCE  LTD
R&M

All External and Internal work 
undertaken

Specialising in:

◦ All aspects of Roofing
◦ Pitched/Flat roofs
◦ Slate, Tile & Lead work
◦ UPVC Facias and Guttering
◦ Roof Windows
◦ Brick work including Chimneys & Re Pointing
◦ Patios & Decking
◦ Laminate & Hardwood Flooring

Contact Ray on: 07757 808 290
Or Email: randmpropmain@talktalk.net

◦ Fully Insured
◦ Trading Standards Approved

◦ Member Of Checkatrade
◦ Free Quotations

◦ Friendly & Reliable

With over 25 years of experience within 
the Construction Industry

Working in and around Hamble
References available from 

happy customers

...for all the jobs you don’t 
have time to do!

..Just Ask

Odd Job John

Odd Job John
John Coke
t-07966 187041   
e-ojjhamble@gmail.com
f-@OddJobJohnHamble
w-oddjobjohn-hamble.co.uk

IPLAN 

PROPERTIES 
 

FOR ALL THOSE JOBS AROUND THE HOUSE 
 

BIG JOBS, SMALL JOBS, NO PROBLEM 
 

KITCHENS, BATHROOMS, PLUMBING, TILING, 
CARPENTRY, PAINTING & DECORATING, 

ELECTRICS, FLOORING,  
FLAT PACK ASSEMBLY 

 
40 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

 
WE CAN ALSO LOOK AFTER THE 

MAINTENANCE OF YOUR RENTAL OR HOLIDAY 
LET 
 

CALL ROGER ON 
01425 838564   07500 707254 

OR EMAIL 
roger.gunn1@btinternet.com 
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From THE COUNCIL’S RECORDS

100 YEARS AGO – Allotment Land            The Committee on Food Production 
reported that they had received a letter from Mrs C.E. Beale offering the field 
opposite Ravenswood for a term of 2½ years from Lady Day at a rent of £3 per 
Annum ..... The Committee had accepted Mrs Beale’s offer .....           MARCH 1917

Ravenswood was a large house where Crowsport is located  today

100  YEARS AGO – Accounts	  ..... Account be drawn for the 
following amounts, To W. Hampton for 6 months Salary as Clerk £3.3.0.  Postage for 
the year £1.0s.0d .....			   MARCH 1917

100 YEARS AGO – Common Lane        ..... a letter was read from Fairey Aviation Co. 
stating that as they had to keep in repair the road across the Common, they did not feel 
justified in subscribing to the Common Lane repairs.	       	 MARCH 1917 

75 YEARS AGO – Domestic Food Production        A circular letter was read from 
Winchester R.D.C. stating that their Agricultural Committee invited the Parish Council’s 
attention to the urgent need for increased food production.  The Council decided that 
as all parishioners were working overtime on war production, they could not do more 
than they are doing.	       		  MARCH 1942 

50 YEARS AGO – Hamble One-Way Traffic System        ..... Managers of the Infants 
School ..... Drawing the attention of the Council to dangerous traffic conditions in School 
Lane, aggravated by the new one-way traffic system, in addition a Service Bus turns in the 
Lane three times a day.  They fear that the children may be run over.	       MARCH 1967

25 YEARS AGO – Sydney Avenue Bungalow site    	 ..... Swaythling Housing 
Association would shortly be submitting a scheme for 8 x 2 bedroom and 4 x 3 
bedroom houses on this site and Department of the Environment funding has 
already been approved .....			   MARCH 1992

To be named Acorn Court

	 THE ABOVE IS AS RECORDED IN THE ARCHIVES	 (IMU)
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Forthcoming Events
Date	     What                                                   Where

2nd March Beryl Rogerson Memorial Lunch Hamble Village Memorial Hall, 12.30pm
5th March Bursledon Windmill Cogs & Gears Bursledon Windmill
7th March Bursledon & District Gardening Club -

Plants for Shade
St Paul’s Church, Pilands Wood,
7.00pm

11th March St Edwards Watercolour Art Group -
Art Show

St Edwards Church Hall, Grange 
Road, Netley Abbey, 10am – 4.00pm

13th March Art Classes, Drawing & Painting  -
no experience necessary

Priory Centre, St Andrews Church,
Hamble, 10.00am – 12.00

13th & 27th March Parish Council Meetings Roy Underdown Pavilion, Baron 
Road 7.00pm

16th March Vicky Park - The Acorns Education Room Royal Victoria Country Park
16th March Hamble Conservation volunteers -

Scrub Clearance
School Lane Car Park, 10.00am

18th March Southampton Philharmonic Concert -
Todd Mass in Blue

02 Guildhall, Southampton, 7.30pm

22nd March One Community Spring into Action Event -
Volunteering opportunities

Fareham Shopping Centre

1st April Hampshire Conservation Volunteers -
Amphibian ID and Surveying

Lakeside Country Park, Eastleigh,
5.00 – 9.00pm

4th April Bursledon & District Gardening Club -
Spring Show

St Paul’s Church, Pilands Wood

7th April Hamble Players Murder Mystery 4 High street, Hamble-le-Rice,
Southampton, SO31 4JE

 
 
 

 
 

Are you looking for a venue for a Party? 
 

Hire the function room at the Roy Underdown Pavilion 
Capacity 60 People - Up to 4 Hours Only £35 

 

Call 023 8045322or email asstclerk@hamblepc.org.uk for more information   
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Date Monthly: What Where

2nd Monday Hamble Flower Club Memorial Hall 2pm

1st & 3rd Mon Hamble Conservation Beach Clean Hamble Point Car Park at 10am.

4th Monday RAF Association Itchen & Hamble branch
(Contact: Steve Rawlings 02380 740771)

Hamble Club 12pm

1st Tuesday Bursledon and District Gardening Club St Pauls Church, Bursledon

2nd Tuesday Hamble Ladies Group Priory Centre, St Andrew’s Church 8pm

4th Wed Informal Bereavement Support Group            
(Contact: Heather Smith 02380 452998)

The Priory Centre 2pm-4pm

1st Thurs Hamble Business Group                                                        
(Contact: John Murphy 07940 794307)

Victory Inn 6pm

Last Saturday Place 2B Café                                                                                                                
(Coffee, Cake & Conversation)

Priory Centre 10am-12 noon

Date Weekly:

Monday Monday Club Hamble Club, Beaulieu Road 1.30pm

Monday                                  
(except Bank Hols)

Hamble River Singers Community Choir  
(Contact basschickbev@gmail.com)

HRSC Rooms 7.30pm

Mondays U-Tone Circuit Training Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)                  
8.15-9.15pm

Tuesdays Parent & Toddlers Group Memorial Hall 9.30-11.30am

Tues & Thurs Pilates Memorial Hall (Tues 12-1pm)     
(Thurs 10-11am)

Wednesdays Yoga Memorial Hall 10-11.30am

Wed Body Control Pilates                                      
(Contact: Caroline 07803 302654)

9am-10am

Wednesdays Cherubs                                                                                                                                               
(Contact: Vicky 07799 367687) 

St. Andrews Church  11-12.30pm

Wednesdays Acting Up, for class times                                                                         
contact: 07519 754829

Memorial Hall

Fridays Village Market Memorial Hall 9.30-10.45am

Regular Events



Bee Swarm Collection M Barringer 8056 1792
07941 203 102

Bus Passes (Eastleigh) 8068 8068
Eastleigh Borough Council (All depts) 8068 8068
FRIENDS OF HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL Kate Gillespie 8045 3678
Hamble Brownies Michelle Main Miller 8045 6357
HAMBLE GOOD NEIGHBOURS  (Medical Appt Transport Service) Co-Ordinator 0845 643 0371
HAMBLE CLUB Mrs A Moore (Sec) 8045 6189
HAMBLE CLUB FC Colin Williams (Sec) 8122 7187
Hamble Community Sports College 8045 2105
HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS Philip Rawlinson hambleconserve@btinternet.com    07810 453 138
HAMBLE FLOWER CLUB Rosemary Dorman 8045 2385
HAMBLE HOCKEY CLUB Mark Hobbs, Sec. markehobbs@hotmail.co.uk 07740 440021
Hamble Hounds Annette Bowcott 8001 1439
HAMBLE LADIES’ GROUP Bobby Conduit 8045 3626
Hamble RNLI Ladies Guild Evelyn Ingram/Margaret Robinson 80456085

80455499
HAMBLE LIFEBOAT Janet Motherwell (Sec) 83 Satchell Lane 8045 6792
HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY Brian Knapp 8045 3534
HAMBLE MONDAY CLUB Mary Austin                   8045 5436
HAMBLE PARENTS & TODDLERS GROUP Diana Richings 8045 7730
Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council Amanda Jobling 8045 3422
HAMBLE PLAYERS  www.hambleplayers.hampshire.org.uk Fred Brazier 023 8056 1465
Hamble Post Office 8045 2323
Hamble Primary School 8045 3298
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS  (Beavers 6 - 8) Lisa Russell 07966 162 754
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (CUBS  8 - 10.5) Sue Hand 07775 856 345
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (10.5 - 15) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (Explorers 15-18) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (Networks 18-25) Annette Dyke 8044 1007
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (ALL SECTIONS) info@hambleseascouts.org.uk
HAMBLE SQUASH CLUB Sharon Hoey 07745 220 149
HAMBLE VILLAGE MARKET Chris Pullen 07732 843 442
HAMBLE VILLAGE PLAYSCHOOL Julie Ash (Administration) 07903 388 568
HAMBLE YOUTH CENTRE Nick Scott 8045 2333
HAMBLE YOUTH FOOTBALL CLUB Don Ross (Sec) 8056 0561 
HAMPSHIRE COUNSELLING SERVICES Maureen Fyffe www hampshirecounsellingservice.co.uk 01329 822923
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 01962 841 841
Hants Direct (highways) 0132 922 5398
HENVILLE EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION Mrs W Mason 8045 2720
HOSPITAL TAXI SCHEME 0845 602 4135
MEMORIAL HALL BOOKINGS Rebecca Whitaker-Veryard (Bookings Sec) 0798 3220588
National Bus Timetable 0870 608 2608
National Rail Enquiries 0845 758 5950
ONE COMMUNITY 16 Romsey Road, Eastleigh 8090 2400
Citizens Advice Bureau 0870 126 9504
POLICE 101, 999 in the event 

of an emergency
RIVER HAMBLE MOORING HOLDERS’ Assoc. Peter Crick (Sec) crickpandv@btinternet.com 8045 7025
ROMAN CATHOLIC CHURCH Rev Caro Conde, Station Road, Netley Abby, Hants 8044 8671
SCOUTS – Spartan Explorers (13 – 17 year olds) Sue (not part of the Sea Scouts) 8056 0766
ST ANDREW’S CHURCH (inc Priory Centre)  
Priory Centre bookings
Thurs Family Fellowship	
Cherubs	
Beacons

Father Graham Whiting
Jeff Law
Pat Gillman
Father Graham Whiting
Kim Quayle

8045 2148
8045 4299
8045 2422
8045 2148
8056 2193

TESCO BUS Mrs Thurman 8045 3574
TS MERCURY OLD BOYS’ ASSOCIATION  Capt D Parsons, Westmead, 49 The Park, Yeovil, BA20 1DF 01935 414765
WOMEN’S WALKING NETWORK Jenny Cudmore 8045 2877

Handy Contact Numbers



Thinking of selling or letting?

We are valuing properties in your area this week. 
To find out how much yours could be worth 
call us on 01489 573999 or get an instant 

valuation at leaders.co.uk

Printed by Southampton Design and Print • 023 8022 3091
www.southamptonprinting.co.uk    print@southamptonprinting.co.uk
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